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The time of worship, among other things, is a time to gain spiritual 
perspective, a time to reassess our sense of values and to view the present in 
the light of eternity. 

Problems often assume proportions so magnified as to be overwhelming, and we 
need to view them in their historical and theological perspective. FOr the 
Christian the prOblem of war is one of the most complex and serious, and one 
that for Obvious reasons we cannot evade. 

This morning I am going to venture some observations on a very controversial 
subject to stimulate our thinking about one of life's bitter realities—the 
reality of war. I do not propose to be conscience for anyone, neither do I' 
claim to have the answers or solutions, but I would like to ask a few 
questions and think some things through with you. 

What should be the Christian's attitude toward war? The war in Vietnam for 
example. 

Is it possible to harmonize political convictions with Christian commitment? 
Can one be a hawk as a citizen of the state and a dove as a citizen of the 
Kingdom of Heaven both at the same time? 

Can I say to my government, "Co ahead aid escalate the war and get it over 
with quickly, but you do it, I won't have anything to do with it," and be 
consistent? If I believe in war in Vietnam as unnecessary and immoral, should 
I refuse to participate in it in any way? Should all Christians burn their 
draft cards' 

Or should we rally all our resources, men, and materials in order to destroy 
the antichristian forces at work there and do this "in the belief that the 
only defensible aim of American policy is personal salvation for the millions 
who would otherwise be damned by communism to eternal perdition"? 

It is interesting to note how the voices in the church change their messages 
as time goes on. For example, in 1914 the United States Churdh as a whole was 
solidly opposed to war which it characterized as ."unchristian." But in 1917 on 
the grounds that certain Christian values were at stake, the pastors mounted 
their pulpits to proclaim against the thins and to bless the Allied cause. Such 
hatred for the enemy as there was in the front lines produced no oratory to 
compare with the invectives hurled against Germany by some men of Christ. 

But following that war numbers turned to extreme pacifism, and when the war in 
1939 broke out the Church was again opposed to participation, almost to a man. 
But would the Church again reverse its views on war, asked the editor of 
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Fortune. This it did. "Thus the flock is leading the shepherd." He went on to 
say, "the voice of the church today we find is the echo of our own voices and 
the result of this experience already manifest is deep, spiritual 
disillusionment.... 

"There is only one way out. The sound of a voice coming from something not 
ourselves in the existence of which we cannot disbelieve. It is the earthly 
task of the pastors to hear this voice, relate it convincingly to the 
contemporary scene, and to tell us what it says. If they cannot hear it, or 
if they fail to tell us, we as laymen are utterly lost. Without it we are no 
more capable of saving the world than we were capable of creating it in the 
first place." Reader's Digest, March of 1940, article "The Light That Has 
Failed." 

Well, what did Jesus say about war? 

Actually He said very little. In speaking of the signs of His coming, He said, 
"And ye shall hear of wars and rumors of wars. See that ye be not troubled, 
for all these things must come to pass but the end is not yet. For nations 
shall rise against nation and kingdom against kingdom." Matthew 24:6,7. 

While He did not say much about war, He had a great deal to say about 
violence, and He made many statements which seem to be incompatible with war. 
For example, in the Sermon on the Mount we find the following: 

"Ye have heard that it has been said, an eye for an eye and a tooth for a 
tooth. But I say unto you that ye resist not evil, but whosoever shall smite 
thee on thy right cheek, turn the other also. And if any man will sue thee at 
the law and take away thy coat, let him have thy cloak also. And whosoever 
shall compel thee to go a mile, go with him twain. Ye have heard that it bath 
been said, thou shalt love thy neighbor and hate thine enemy. But I say unto 
you, love your enemies. Bless them that curse you. Do good to them that hate 
you and pray for them which despitefully use you and persecute you." 

Haw can a Christian live in harmony with these statements and engage in war? 

On one occasion the disciples said to Jesus, "Lord, wilt thou that we command 
fire to come down from heaven and consume these people?" And Jesus turned and 
rebuked them and said, "Ye know not what manner of spirit ye are of, for the 
Son of Man has not come to destroy men's lives but to save them." Luke 
9:55,56. 

You recall, too, when Jesus was arrested in the Garden of Gethsemane Peter 
drew his sword and struck a servant of the high priest, cutting off his ear. 
And the record is, "Then said Jesus unto him, Put up again thy sword into its 
place, for all them that take the sword shall perish with the sword." Matthew 
26:52. 

Later before Pilate Jesus said, "My kingdom is not of this world. If my 
kingdom were of this world then would my servants fight that I should not be 
delivered to the Jews, but now is my kingdom not from hence." John 18:36. 

The New Testament supports the idea that Christians are aliens and exiles of 
this world, that actually our commonwealth is in heaven from whence we look 
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for the coming of Christ, and that we should war, not against flesh and blood, 
but against spiritual forces that destroy. 

War from the scriptures point of view is the devil's program. As James puts 
it, "Frum whence come wars and fighting among you. COme they not hence even 
of your lusts that war in your umbers." James 4:;1. This is why some are 
pacifists. 

On the other hand, Jesus did say, "Render unto Caesar the things that are 
Caesar's and unto God the things that are God's." 

When the soldiers came to John the Baptist and asked what they should do, he 
did not say that they should withdraw from military service. When the 
centurion came to Jesus on behalf of his servant, Jesus did not ask him to 
sever his connections with the army but contended him on his great faith. 

In Romans 13 the Apostle Paul tells us, "Let every soul be subject unto the 
higher powers, for there is no power but of God. The powers that be are 
ordained of God. He is the minister of God to thee for good, but if thou do 
that which is evil be afraid. For he beareth not the sword in vain for he is 
the minister of God, the revenger to execute wrath upon him that doeth evil. 
Wherefore ye must need to be subject not only for wrath but also for 
conscience sake. For this cause pay ye tribute also, for they are God's 
ministers attending continually upon this very thing. Render therefore to all 
their dues tribute to whom tribute is due, custom to whom custom, fear to whom 
fear, honor to wham honor." Pavans 13:1, 4-7. 

The Apostle Peter also had something to say about this. "Submit yourselves to 
every ordinance of man for the Lord's sake whether it be to the king as 
supreme or to governors as unto them that are sent by him for the punishment 
of evil doers and for the praise of them that do well." I peter 2:13, 14. 

Our dual citizenship stands out clearly in the New Testament. 

Now, what has been the attitude of Christians down through the centuries? Let 
us take a few laments for historical perspective. 

According to church historians, warfare had no support among the earliest 
Christians. It was not until about A.D. 183 that there is any record of 
Christians serving in the military. All of the major writers bobaBen A.D. 200 
and A.D. 300 disowned participation in warfare for Christians. Ttrtullian 
declared for example, "Christ in disarming Peter ungirt every soldier." 

In the fourth century, however, when Constantine united church and state, 
Christians gave up their antimilitarist position and became supporters of 
state activity including war. 

Later Augustine and Acquinas developed a theory of the just war, a war 
carried on to promote good and hinder evil. The purpose of the formulation was 
really to encourage peace and curb wars. Both Luther and Calvin gave assent to 
this position. 

According to Augustine, wars are just when they are waged by the authorities 
for the sake of punishing evil doers and to restore peace. 
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Wars were the responsibility of governments and princes and need not trouble 
the conscience of the obedient subject. 

The mental attitude of the warrior was the important thing to Augustine. In 
waging war ye must cherish the spirit of the peacemaker that there should be 
no hatred of your heart against the enemy. 

These principles of Augustine were largely accepted by the medieval church. 
Thomas Acquinas asked and answered four questions: Is it always sinful to wage 
war? Is it lawful for clerics to fight? Is it lawful to lay in ambush, and is 
it lawful to fight on holy days? 

In answer to the first question, of course the war must be a just one. In 
order to be just three conditions must be net. The decision of war or peace 
must be in the hands of the ruler or the ruling power. The cause must be just. 
The intentions or aims of the belligerent must be just. And when the war is 
clearly a just one and he is ordered to battle, the righteous man must fight. 
Even if he is serving under an ungodly king or if the justice of the war is 
not clear to him, it is still his duty to obey and fight. And if there by any 
wrong, it is not his. He is innocent. 

The third question regarding ambush, he answered by saying it is lawful to lay 
in ambush if the one laying it does not actually lie to the enemy or break of 
promise. If the enemy draws wrong conclusions even if that is the intention of 
the other, there is no wrong. 

In answer to the fourth question, he said it is right to fight on holy days so 
long as the fighting was to safeguard the public welfare and if it was stopped 
as soon as the public welfare no longer demanded its continuance. 

Obviously the church militant during the days of the crusades and at other 
times shed much blood in the name of religion. 

With the coming of the Reformation, however, the principal of nonresistance 
came again to light and for example Erasmus condemned war as wrong and 
unchristian under any and all circumstances and inexpedient and bound to harm 
the victor as well as the vanquished. He called attention to the 
inconsistencies of war and concluded that war served no good purpose--one war 
merely sowing the seeds of another. Peace at any price was not too dear. 

Luther, on the other hand, justified the use of force in this way: The 
Christian, he said, is really two persons. As a spiritual and believing person 
he is completely unworldly. He neither eats nor drinks and he suffers and 
endures all pains. But as a civil or temporal person he is tied to the society 
of which he is a member and must be willing to obey his ruler and to fight in 
defense of society as the law demands. 

In the event of a just war the duty of the subject was to obey. Note one 
quotation: "In this matter subjects are in duty bound to follow and risk life 
and property for the cause. For in such a case one must risk his property and 
himself for the sake of the other. And in such a war it is a Christian act and 
an act of love confidently to kill, rob, and pillage the enemy and to do 
rverything that can injure him until one has conquered him according to the 
malhods of war. Only, one must beware of sin and not violate wives and virgins 
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and when victory comes offer mercy and peace to those who surrender and humble 
themselves." From the works of Martin_Labgr, Volume 3, page 270. 

We have not time to note the position of other reformists, but as time went on 
a number of pacifists developed among whom were the Society of Friends, or 
Quakers as we know them, the Mennonites, the Church of the Brethren, and 
others. 

The Seventh-day Adventist Church was organized at the time of the Civil War, 
and had to take a stand. The official Seventh-day Adventist position can best 
be described as cooperating noncombatancy. 

Now first let me say that no church or organization can be conscience for 
individuals. Mile we have taken a position as a church, we in no sense 
legislate for the individual conscience. Cur church will support a pacifist 
and never yet have we disfellcmshipped a combatant. We believe that each must 
think things through for himself and take his stand on his own convictions. 

The church, however, as such has taken a stand, for she feels that she has 
something to say to the world on the one hand, and that we are in this world 
to save and not destroy on the other.. 

War is a stupid way to settle international disputes and has long been 
recognized as such by rational people. War is the pathology of international 
relations and an acknowledgment of the failure of reason to guide the affairs 
of men. It is yet in same instances the lesser of two evils. As such, war is 
only an adaptation to stem total destruction just as the survival of the 
fittest as a law of nature is an adaptation to sin in order to maintain a 
balance in nature. It was not God's original plan either for animals or 
nations. 

While we read nuch about war in the Old Testament, war on the part of God's 
people was by no means His original plan for Israel. He intended to use 
entirely different methods, but since they refused to go along with Him, He 
had to let them suffer the consequences of their own decisions. 

Complete pacifism could in the present world situation be impossible, for no 
matter what you do you help either your side or the enemy. You cannot even 
commit suicide. There are same who feel that the way things are today, 
complete pacifism might result in the destruction of the very civilization and 
of the religious concepts that are at the base of conscientious objection to 
war. 

To refuse to participate at all is to refuse to go and help save life where 
men are dying. TO refuse to participate is to pass by on the other side and 
let the wounded man die where he is, instead of like the good Samaritan doing 
all we can to alleviate human suffering. 

TO simply sit by and do nothing but wait for the second coming of Christ, the 
coming of the Prince of Peace, until which day we shall have no lasting peace, 
is to fail, too, in our mission in the world. We will do everything we can to 
cooperate with the state in maintaining peace so that the gospel of the 
kingdom can be preached unto all the world and then shall the end come. 
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We asked the question to begin with, Is it possible to be a hawk and a dove at 
the same time in the light of our dual citizenship? Can we face reality and at 
the same time be lights in the world? I believe for same this is definitely 
possible. The state must resist evil, pagan powers or be engulfed. At the same 
time we as Christians should always be working toward alternatives to war in 
dealing with international problems as well as to minister to the wounded and 
dying. We are here to save and not destroy. Elagrg men are suffering, there 
they need help. We must not pass by on the other side. 

To say, "Yes, they need to be stopped by force," and then to add, "you go do 
it, I can't," may be motivated by fear or cowardice, and we rebel against 
this. If I am sincere in my convictions, as a citizen I can support the state 
up to the point of taking life, and I will risk my own life to save life. 
There is no compromise here. I think this is nicely illustrated in the 
newspaper account recently of one of our boys at Walla Walla, David G. 
Chedester, by name. 

Here was a man who hates the Vietnam war, and all wars for that matter, as 
fervently as any protester or demonstrator in the United States, and yet he is 
there refusing to carry arms, refusing to take life, but doing everything he 
can to save  life. 

We appreciate very much the stand of our nation in its selective service law. 
It is not the denomination that is recognized, but the conscientious objection 
of the individual. We like that. All registrants are required to serve, but if 
conscientious objection is established, the selective service may assign 
noncombatant duty or send the objector to a civilian public service camp. 
Provision is also made for appeal. This in a wonderful way represents the 
spirit of our nation. 

The stand taken by Seventh-thy Adventists as a church seems to me to be 
consistent with the Christian concept of our dual citizenship. We do not have 
to keep shifting between pacifism and combatant warfare. The church can be a 
voice in the world that is not the echo of our own but the voice of the Prince 
of Peace. She can speak up against war, and at the same time play her role in 
the contemporary scene of saving men's lives not destroying them. She can 
fulfill her divine commission of ministering to men in need, alleviating 
suffering wherever it exists, all the while preaching the gospel of peace and 
the brotherhood of man and the truth about God, that soon the Prince of Peace 
can be ushered into this world and wars shall then forever cease. 
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